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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: . (gavel). . . Good afternoon, Members. This is our Planning
Committee meeting. Our Planning Committee will come to order and I'm, may I request
that everyone in the Chamber please disable any cellphone, or ringers, or noisemaking
devices at this time. Okay. Mahalo. I will begin by the introduction of our Committee
Members, beginning first with Member Johnson, the Vice-Chair of the Planning
Committee.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha. Member Gladys Baisa. Aloha.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good afternoon. Member Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha. Member Wayne Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good afternoon.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good afternoon. Excused...oh, just...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sorry, Chair. Sorry, guys. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then our last, but not least, our Council Member, Member
to the left of me, Michael Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. We have before us today, also, the Department of
Corporation Counsel representative, Mr. Michael Hopper. Good afternoon. And from
the Department of Planning we have the Planning Director, Mr. Jeff Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good afternoon. And also Planner Simone Bosco.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good afternoon. And then to my left we have two of the most
important people in this Committee and that's our Legislative Attorney, Mr. David Raatz
and our Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. Okay. Aloha, Staff.
Okay. Public testimony will be accepted starting in a few moments and those wishing to
testify please sign up, if you haven't already done so. Testimony will be limited to three
minutes and testifiers are requested to state their name, for the record, and indicate who
they are representing.
Members, today we have PC-2, which is our General Plan Update. As the Members will
recall, we began our deliberations on the bill to enact the Countywide Policy Plan at our
August 4 th meeting. At that time, we covered vision, core values, natural resources,
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culture, education, and social services. And we had intended to conduct the next series of
meetings in Hana, on Molokai, and on Lanai during the week of August 10 th , but, of
course, weather concerns led us to cancel those meetings. Okay. We are now
rescheduling those meetings for next month, September. In the meantime, we will
continue working through the various sections of the bill here in the Chambers. If Hana,
Lanai, or Molokai testimony relates to the sections that we have already covered, we will
have the opportunity to revisit those sections and make revisions based on their
testimony.
Okay. In addition, I intend to provide the Committee with an opportunity to
comprehensively review all elements of the bill before we consider taking final action.
Upon further reflection, I may have some of my proposed revisions for some of the
sections we have already discussed, especially to better clarify County functions. Today,
Ms. Bosco will guide us through the additional subject areas and starting with housing.
Okay, and so first, I will accept public testimony. At this time, we have one testifier that
signed up, and the Chair would like to begin with public testimony. And I will call
Mr. Jim Smith to the podium. Mr. Smith.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Kaho'ohalahala, Members of the Planning Committee, my name is
Jim Smith. I served as a member of the CAC for Paia-Haiku community. I am very
concerned with this process, and I've followed it closely.
Recently, there was a matter before the Planning Commission, which was the taking up
of the Island Plan. In that article, and that's in the August 28` 11 , Page 4A, it talks about a
couple of things. One is a Member says, it should be one-tenth the amount. There's a
thousand policies they keep adding and, to me, that shows misdirection. Our General
Plan has to be general, our Community Plan specific, and it's simple and the specificity is
in the community plans.
One of the items that's caught my attention was that there were changes made to policies
in the Island Plan. Now, you're working on policies now for the General Plan, and they
are working on policies for an Island Plan, and they are making changes to policies for an
Island Plan, and you haven't even given them the Community Plan...the General Plan.
That is upside down, and you're proceeding as though everything's okay and this is some
sort of a fiction, and everybody's feeling good about it, but I'd ask you to pause, and step
outside, and see what is happening. The Paia-Haiku Community Plan states, in its
intended effect, that the forecast of population governs development, not supply and
demand. And you're operating on the idea that supply and demand does. It's population
density. In that plan it says, and this is Page 13, it says 9,902 residents to
10,379 residents over 20 years. That ends next year. That ends next year. This will
guide decision-making. That's the intent. What's happened?
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You have right now in the draft Maui Island Plan a population forecast that shows 2000
the population is 11,866. We said 2010 it would be 10,379, and we have the Planning
Director now going for making amendments in the State Plan regarding population
density and increasing the number of dwelling units. What is going on? Protect us from
the confusion because in the confusion we get a planning czar, we get 1,000 policies,
some of them enforceable, some of them not enforceable. The item here describes...the
article describes that there are some that he will do and some that are really not. Get a list
of all the policies that he will enforce, the policies that he will not enforce, please. And I
see the red. I'm sorry, I've been over. Mahalo, for your time.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Okay. Member
Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just a clarification on your testimony,
Mr. Smith. You mentioned the supply and demand as it relates to development versus
the population of Paia-Haiku. Can you elaborate on that a little bit more for clarification?
MR. SMITH: All right. The current process, okay, the engine for the current process is supply
and demand of new housing. Okay, that's it. And, and it saturates through the system.
Our comprehensive review, as a community, not applying general term plans, which are
in effect today, that existing plan, we looked at population density, not the number of
homes that may have... and we looked at that because of the demand for water, the
demand for infrastructure, the demand for roadways, and the improvements, and
drainage, because we know that it's the density of population that drives the quality of
life, not supply and demand.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. So when you say we,
your efforts on the CAC.
MR. SMITH: Well, the CAC adopted this. I'm referring to the adopted, and the Council did as
well. So this is law. This is an ordinance. Okay. I'm giving you my perception of what
these figures mean in the arguments I made, okay, and were adopted, or at least they
prevailed in some way, or everyone contributed, and it was a diverse group, and it was in
Paia. And now, we have an Island Plan that is subverting all of that on the basis of
supply and demand, and it's just...it's frightening. And I would...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So am I correct to say, in short, you feel that the efforts of
people are sort...somewhat in some way, shape, or form is being left out as far as the
process goes?
MR. SMITH: The efforts have been there, and they were acted upon, okay. They weren't left
out. What's been left out is the willingness of the Planning Director and the Executive
Branch to apply the terms of our plan. What's been left out is the good faith we held in
these executives. That's what's been left out. So it's not the system. Okay, it's those
who honor us.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: MI right. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other questions? Member
Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. You, you, you bring out not a concern but a statement
that you made about the Planning Director now looking at things and then somehow
making some changes with or without justification question mark. But the statement that
you made about step back, Jim, then you mention, I think, about why is this document so
thick, and finally you said, now you are discussing the General Plan and the Commission
is discussing the Island Plan. Somehow do you feel, when you say step back, that we
should not continue or are you saying that without the General Plan completed how can
the Planning Commission look at...not look at this and talk about the Island Plan?
MR. SMITH: Okay, and it is difficult. We have a, a new hierarchy, okay. The old
hierarchy...our hierarchy...our hierarchy was the General Plan. All right, it was the State
Plan first, then our General Plan, and then community plans. That was changed. We
have State Plan and now we have Community Policy Plan, and then we have Island Plan.
Okay. That's the hierarchy. In other words, you...in our, by our when I was a member
of the CAC, we had the General Plan, and we applied the policies of the General Plan
existing in law to our decision-making at the Community Plan level so that when we
decided no Kuau Subdivision, that that was linear development, and we wanted to put a
subdivision or development and a village above Hookipa, which is what we did in our
Plan and that was into law, we were looking at the policies of the General Plan because
the General Plan was the policies that we had to apply.
Now, with this convoluted system, this new entrepreneurial system, you have a County
Policy Plan. Okay. Now, that is the same as our General Plan. The words are the same.
That's what they tell us. Okay, and then we have, for some reason, a Island Plan and this
interferes with the Community Plan, basically. This is inset in the middle of our
Community Plan and within that Island Plan are policies and everything. In theory, the
Island Plan should contain the policies of the Community Policy Plan. That's the way it
should be. They should be applying to their decision on this Island Plan the policy plans
you are working on. Instead, there are other policies in that plan that the Planning
Commission is softening. They're making them different, but you haven't even adopted
our Community Policy Plan. You haven't adopted that.
So where are they getting these other polices, and how are they fulfilling their statutory
duty to review the recommendations if they don't have them before them as a
Community Policy Plan? Well, they can't. It's broken. The continuity is broken, done.
What's going to happen? What are you going to do when you get an Island Plan with
different policies, then the Community General...Policy Plan that you're now working
on? What are you going to do? Stop is what you do right now and say, let's figure out
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what we're going to do before we get this boatload in our laps and we're boggled. And
then you'll say it's just too complex, and we'll let somebody else do it.
The Planning Director relies upon his expertise. We got to rely upon him. But I'm
saying, no need because you're leaving us out. The community plan process is the
community acts on policies that are general and apply. It's simple. We had urban
districts with the old plan. The State Urban Reserve Districts were the same thing that
you're doing now except now we have spot districts. In Haiku you want to put
Hanzawa's, you want to put a rural spot. Where does that come from? Entrepreneurial
zeal, that's all. I just say we need to just get away from this process so we'll have some
continuity.
Now, they should not be, they should not be considering an Island Plan when they don't
have the policies that you're working on right now before them to apply to the
developments that they are now considering. They shouldn't be doing that, but they are
because we made it simple in 2006, we eliminated the confusion. We said you could do
them both at the same time. What is that? No community policies, and go forward, and
then we'll take the whole mess, and we'll figure it out in the Council, but that's not the
way it should be. It's so much simpler. Step back. Just step back and look at what's
happening. Look at the...it's entertainment, I know, but its fiction. It really is a fiction,
and it feels good to see these, these words and the work on it, but you're the guys who
got to protect us from this.
And if this Planning Director wants to be a czar, okay, go somewhere else. Don't make
the law so complex and convoluted that it ends up to be an interpretation that he makes
and if you don't like it sue me. I should be able to read the General Plan or Community
Plan and say, you know what, this is right or this is not right, and I've got my reasons. I
shouldn't need to go three layers into four inches of a document that has island policies,
and general policies, and community policies, and all this, and then say, well, he can do
what he wants because...and in this article, incidentally, it says there are some that are
enforceable, some that are visionary, some that are values of the planners. You don't
have a list of which ones are enforceable or even if enforceable is the right word. Do you
have a list of the Community-Wide Policy Plan Policies that are enforceable? Do you
know what they are?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Mr. Smith, -MR. SMITH: I may have gone off the subject. I'm sorry.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --I think you have made...you made your point. Yes.
MR. SMITH: Did I answer your question? I'm sorry, Councilmember Nishiki. I was...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You, you make for good listening.
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MR. SMITH: Oh, and you, at one time, did yourself. . . . (laughter)..
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Are there any other questions for the testifier? Okay.
Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Smith, thank you for being here this afternoon, and you
make some relevant statements.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I myself have been very involved in this thing for quite a while
now, and I've been kind of watching it. I wasn't here when Bill 84 was passed. I realize
it took a very long time and a tremendous amount of work to come up with that
legislation, and what we have now is Bill 84. And so, everyone has been trying to make
it work, and I think that, you know, when we're done with this process we may decide
that we may have to revise that, because one of the things that I'm seeing and I think
you're saying is...you know, I worked in community development for a very long time
and one thing I learned, if nothing else, was when you start planning with grassroots
planning, it starts down in the community with the people and them, you know,
explaining to you what they'd like their community to look like, and then you move onto
a greater area and a bigger plan, and then you finally come up with the whole thing.
I think what I'm hearing you say, and please clarify this for me, is that we should have
completed the approval of the Countywide Policy Plan so we would have an overarching,
guiding document. Then we would go to the communities, and then build the Island Plan
off of the communities; is that what I'm understanding?
MR. SMITH: That is so correct. Basically, we do have an Island Plan already, and its nine
community plans already adopted. That's our Island Plan, okay. Bill 84 was revised in
2006 and one of the things the...one of the reasons why it was brought up to be revised is
the Corporation Counsel told the Planning Director, okay, that there was ambiguity in
Bill 84. But Bill 84 was approved as to legality and form by the attorneys. Ambiguity is
something that is not in law. So the Corporation Counsel creates the confusion that is
supposed to be resolved by...in 2006. Well, 2006 makes it more confusing.
So I, I...that is simply the way it should be. It should be...the State Plan has been
enforced. It should be our General Plan, our Community Plans. You don't need an
Island Plan because the Community Plans in themselves are the Island Plans. What
they're talking about is government infrastructure and that's in our Community Plans and
there always has been an implementation matrix. So executive has always known what
we need to do and the timeframe to do it in. So this is like a fiction to me.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So.. .
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MR. SMITH: And I agree 100 percent with you. There should be a community plan; we'll say
revival of the community plans validity.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: So, so it appears to me then that, you know, while that might be
preferential, you know, what the Planning Department is trying to do is to work within
the current bill, and what it requires even though it probably is not...you know, we're
finding out it's probably not the, the optimum way to deal with this, and I don't know
how we would alter the process now that we're so far into it. Do you have a suggestion?
MR. SMITH: Well, clearly the real problem at this point, okay, is the Island Plan being acted
upon while you haven't adopted the Community Policy Plan. Cleary that is the problem.
Okay. Now, they should stop acting on that plan. So you could give them an extension
of time right now, and you could say we want your Island Plan work done, okay,
180 days subsequent to our completed Community Policy Plan. And we want you to
apply the principals we have so you don't have to go and work over the policies and
make them softer or harder because you're not legislators.
Okay. So if you did that, if you went and you said, Planning Commission, stop your
work. We're going to finish this Countywide...County Policy Plan. We're going to
finish this. And once this is finished we're going to give it to you, and we want you to
use this to determine your policies.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Okay.
MR. SMITH: Okay, and we want also that these...that the Community Plan in existence is
applied, okay, so, so that there isn't this big leap. So when you get this, and you see our
Community Plan says no subdivisions above Kuau and no east and west Paia, which is
what we took out, which is what A&B wanted then was the west side and the east side
and that big thing because they were linear developments, and we said, no, we're doing
the village concept because that's what we want to do. Okay. So if you would, if you
would get this, the Policy Plan done, as to the best you, you can apply...and this is, this is
one, one aspect of it, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Let's try to get to the bottom line here.
MR. SMITH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think, I think I grasp what you're trying to tell us, and I thank
you very much.
MR. SMITH: I would just hope that, that you don't feel as though you need to get things done
by August 31 st , which is today. And please because it's only going to get worse, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't think that's practical. I think we all know that. Thank
you very much.
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MR. SMITH: Well, I appreciate your question.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Okay. Seeing
none, then thank you.
MR. SMITH: Mahalo.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: That is the only testifier that signed up, and I do not see
anyone here today that would like to testify. Are you wanting to testify? Okay. We have
no more testifiers here in the house. So if there's no objections, then the Chair will close
public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
ITEM NO. 2

GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (c.c. No. 07-54)

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Then, at this time, I am going to turn this over to the Planning
Department. And shall we take a brief recess then, and then begin, or do you have any
opening statements? Okay. Planning Department Director.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We just wanted to remind you where we're at in the
process here. You tentatively approved four out of the eleven elements from the
Countywide Plan last time. We have four on the agenda today, I believe. And it seemed
to work well last time where you made a main motion to adopt an objective and the
associated policies with that, and then there was an opportunity to make amendments to
that main motion. And I got a lot of positive feedback from citizens and staff regarding
the process, how it worked last time. So we'd, we'd recommend that you continue on
with that process.
In terms of the global process, I take exception, strong exceptions to the, to the testimony
that was just provided. The process that were going through is sound. It meets planning
practices. This is a good process. Don't let somebody derail you with fear and illogic.
The process is that you are working on the Countywide Plan. No one is adopting a Maui
Island Plan at this point, they're formulating it. They're drafting it and that draft will be
subject to future revisions as it comes through the process. It's imperative that the
Council adopt a Countywide Policy Plan before you start working on the Maui Island
Plan. The, the, the concept that you would work on both simultaneously is
mind-boggling and boggling is a good word because you wouldn't get it done.
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So, again, we're doing just fine. This is the process that was laid out by the law. This is
the process that had a lot of debate on it beforehand, and we're going to continue with the
process, and it's just fine. There'll be opportunities in the future to revise the Maui Island
Plan. There'll be opportunities to make sure that the Maui Island Plan is consistent with
the Countywide Policy Plan not the other way around. And eventually the Community
Plans will then be reviewed to make sure they're consistent with the Maui Island Plan as
well as the Countywide Policy Plan. So, again, I would not have much concern about the
process that we're going through other than the fact that let's just keep on the process that
we're going. It's a good process and let's keep, let's keep doing our work. The idea to
stop our work, we'll have strong objections if if, if that's the path that somebody wants
to go down.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Question?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Hold on. I'd like the Department to complete their
presentation.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Chair. I just have a few minor comments. I just want to say you guys
are great to work with, and I really appreciated your efficiency at the last meeting. I
wanted to ask if the process is working well for you as well, or if you have any
suggestions or, or questions about it? No? And the only other thing would be when we
go ahead and project the housing section there's a couple of comments I wanted to make
about a couple of the policies from the, from the get-go from the top, and then we'll just
get into the work. That's it. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Department. Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, I, I want to try to understand from this General Plan to
the Island Plan, and then you say we've got our Policy Plan. What happens to the... in
the end, what happens to the Community Plan? And the reason why I ask this is because
when we met, and I can't remember the, the time when these meetings took place, but we
did have, as we formulated the community plans, we had people that lived in the different
communities represented. I can't remember the count; maybe it was 13 or 18 members in
the Community Plan. What occurs to that Community Plan that we now follow? Is that
going to be discussed, changed? Is there going to be a group of people from the
community, as we did the last time, to give their input as to how they want to see their
community'?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Director.
MR. HUNT: The process will be very similar to the last time we went through the Community
Plan updates. There'll be technical studies. There'll be community outreach.
There's...the law speaks to having a Citizens Advisory Committee and the Planning staff
will work with the committee and the citizens and work up a draft, and then take that to
the Planning Commission, and then it will come to the Council. The starting point will
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likely be the existing Community Plans just as we used the existing General Plan as a
starting point for the update of the county...Countywide Policy Plan. So I don't see there
being much of a change in regards to the last process, though I wasn't involved in the last
process, so I don't know it intimately.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, I guess because I, I see...well, I don't see because I...but
I want to know, the community pretty well made recommendations whether they wanted
to see single-family, whether they wanted to see business, whether they wanted to see
whatever in the plan, and it was from these people that lived in the community that these
things emanated and that's what Jim Smith was alluding to. He was a member of that
CAC. Now, I just hope that in any other portion, whether it be the Island Plan or Policy
Plan, that we don't start making these types of land use decisions, because I know you're
wanting to change the urban boundaries and all of this.
Now, if the communities don't want it, then I surely want to hear from them rather than
us make it. And a pure example of this was, despite that it may not be a perfect time for
them, when these people from Waihee and Waiehu came, they said, well, you guys are
adding something in here, in our community, that we don't see that we need this
additional housing. So obviously, something was added. Obviously, this community
were concerned about it. They said we want to control what we want ... (change tape,
start I B)... and we want a rural kind of that quality of life or whatever.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But there were objections...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, I'm coming full 'round to it, Mr. Chairman. So my
question is that are we really going to stick the finger at the community rather than
allowing them to determine what they want in the land use developments around?
MR. HUNT: The, the way the process works is there's three tiers, and the Countywide Policy
lays out broad general policies that affect all of the islands. The next level is the Island
Plan and the Island Plan lays out growth areas as required by Bill 84, in our County Code
right now, we're to establish urban and rural growth areas. The next step then would be
the Community Plan level that would say within those growth areas what type of growth
we want; single-family, business, multi-family, et cetera. So at the Maui Plan level
there's not that specificity of use. It's just general location. Here's the areas where
growth will occur.
In terms of citizen input, the citizen input has been taken into account. For example, in
Waihee, the community has seemed to indicate that they don't want as much growth as
was proposed in a draft. The draft has been revised or is in the process of being revised
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based on that citizen input. So it, it shouldn't be misconstrued that there's no citizen
input. The, the entire general plan process...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Director? Director? Okay. I think that the question
has been answered already and what I would like to do is to remind us that we're in the
general policy phase of the plan. Okay. And we need to do the general policies before
we get down to the specifics I think you're making reference to in communities coming
forward. They can come forward at any time that public testimony is available, but in
terms of the work that we need to get done, as the Director has clarified the three phases
of the plan, we're at the very first level, and the comment made by the testifier is that -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
CHAIR KAHO OHALAHALA: --how can you do the second phase when the first phase isn't
done. Well, that's why I'd like to hurry and get the first phase done so that we can
actually have it available for them to look at, but remember we're four meetings behind
already. We, we, lost three meetings from the neighbor islands because of weather. In
our last Committee meeting, an item that we had not planned took up the entire meeting.
So we met. and we could not even meet on this. So we're four meetings back right now.
So it is the Chair's intent to try and expedite this as quickly as possible and be
responsible in putting it out so that those planners or those people who are asked...or
tasked with planning can have the benefit of this document.
.

So I want to say I understand your questions, but you're getting to the specifics now, and
we're not at the level of the specifics. We're at the general policy. I'd like us to work at
that and get that out so that the specifics can be worked out in the next phase. You know,
so that's my intent for intervening at this point. And if there's no objections, then I want
to continue to move so that we can get down through the general policies and complete
our task. So, Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, I just have a question and this is in regard to the statistical
information which was the basis for looking at the General Plan, and projected growth,
and that type of information. If we have changes due to the economic conditions that
exist, if we have basically people that are headed outside of the island, you know, so, so
that growth is reduced, at what point will we be given that information? Because that is
really important to me. If that statistical data is changing, I need to know that now
because if we're going to formulate policy, and it's not based on updated, or trends, or
accurate information, I just want to know when we reach those areas how are we going to
integrate that within the context of what we're considering?
MR. HUNT: The population projections are, are more applicable at the Maui Island Plan and the
Community Plan. If it was pertinent to these broad ranging policies in the Countywide
Plan that is before you right now, we would bring that information to you, but there's no
need to bring that information to you at this point.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 31, 2009

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. I'll give you an example and maybe you'll understand what
my point is.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Johnson, if we go through this General Policy Plan,
and you find specific areas of which you think this might be impacted by some
information that has to do with population trends, then would you be able to ask that
question at that moment?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I could, but I just wanted to generally know if they're going to be
able to assist us at those points because I may not know all those points. But like, for
example, the mortgage market and affordable housing are dramatically changing now.
So if we have a General Plan policy that says that's the most important thing, maybe
that's not the most important thing 'cause if we have all this inventory that's coming
online I just...that's my only point, but that's the only reason I'm asking the question -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --because I will not necessarily know. They may know but not have
that information available. But I just want somebody to fact check us or keep us on an
even keel because this was formulated how long ago?
MR. HUNT: It's, it's been formulated over the years and revised. I mean we're, we're going to
offer revisions to you today.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Well...
So as conditions change or, or whatever, we will update and make
MR. HUNT:
recommendations.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, out of respect for moving the process along, not
knowing whether we'll have the benefit of all of that information, I will respectfully
reserve my concerns for the point at which I think -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --maybe we need some updates.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And that's what I hope that you will do in this process is that
when you come to those sections that you believe that may be questionable because of
trends or changes, then it would be the appropriate time to ask the Department those
questions.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 31, 2009

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. If not, then the Chair would like to take a brief...why
don't we do a five-minute recess, and then give you some time off while we set up the
screen and bring it down. Okay, and then we'll be ready to go at what's that...2:15.
Okay. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 2:10 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:15 p.m.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting will
reconvene. At this time, we're going to call upon the Department to go through this
matrix along with us.
Now, Members, as how we had proceeded the Chair would like to continue along the
same process. And so, by doing so, it would mean that I would entertain, first of all,
motions for the acceptance of the goal and the objectives, and then we will take each of
the policies one at a time.
MS. BOSCO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairperson. I'm going to start with Goal E, which
pertains to the Housing section, and then I will read the objective, the first objective, and
allow the Members to review the underlying policies and actions. We have Policies El a
through Elo and Actions a through g. And I also have just several very brief comments
to make about the first objective and, or, excuse me, a few policies under the first
objective. I'll go ahead and read the Goal.
"Quality, island appropriate housing will be available to all residents." Objective El,
"Reduce the affordable housing deficit for residents." And my two comments pertaining
to the policies are Policy Ell, if staff could go to 1. This policy the staff felt was a little
awkwardly worded. Ell: Ensure...wait a second. Let me make sure this is the one.
Ell... hmm, not sure that that's E 1 I, El kl.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: That's I.
MS. BOSCO: Can you go up a little? Okay. Sorry, this is...it's Elk and, "Redevelop
commercial areas with a mixture of affordable residential and business uses where
appropriate". We would like, if possible, to alter that particular policy a little later on in
discussion to be "Redevelop commercial areas with mixed uses where appropriate". And
that is because the reference to business uses is a little awkward under a housing section,
and I think the intent of this policy was to allow for mixed uses. Okay. That's the first
comment.
The only other comment is pertaining to the...go up a little bit; could you, David?
El ...E 1 j...E1...E1 i, I'm sorry. Eli is actually a new policy, and I wanted to just allow
the Members to be aware of that. That was a policy that came after the process through
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the General Plan Advisory Committee and Planning Commission. Okay. All right. If
we could start from the top, we'll take discussion on Goal, Objective, and Policies.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I move that we adopt the Goals and Objectives
listed under Section E with regard to the expansion of housing opportunities for residents.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. We will take just Objective 1, okay, because we have
several objectives following that.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay. So I move Goal E and Objective 1 forward.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Do I hear a second?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Johnson, seconded by Member
Baisa that we accept the Goal under housing opportunities for...Expand Housing
Opportunities for Residents and the first Objective. Discussion on the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted to have Planning
expound for me what "island appropriate housing" means.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. I expected this question. This, this term "island appropriate" it could
mean a lot of different things. For example, the climate for the island is very unique.
And so, we would like to encourage that builders take advantage of the unique climatic
conditions here. It also could refer to architectural style, promoting styles which reflect
the island culture, island preferences, whatever architectural preferences this community
would like to represent here. It could also mean that we, we, we tried to actually satisfy
all segments of the population with different kinds of housing instead of just favoring one
particular kind of housing. Does that help?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. Mahalo, Planning. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Any other discussion then? Then all those in favor of
the motion signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay, motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Goal E and Objective El.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Then we will be moving now to the policies under this Goal
and Objective. And Department?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. We have Policies El a through El r; is that right? Wait. I'm sorry,
El...yeah, okay.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: El r, correct.
MS. BOSCO: Discussion?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Are, are we going to just read these on our own then'? Is
that...
MS. BOSCO: Oh, would you...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I'd like it read into the record.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, I, I think, Department, you went through each one of
them, and then if we had considerations for changes or amendments, then we would
entertain a motion.
MS. BOSCO: Okay. I can read the policies then. El ...no? I'm sorry.
MR. HUNT: Chairman, if I could? What we did last time is we read the Goals and the
Objectives, and we assumed that people did their homework and if there's particular
questions on a policy we try and clarify that, but we didn't read each policy last time. It
would be rather lengthy.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. The Chair's reminded that we took up items on the
policies that Members had questions or concerns about, and then we would allow you to
take it, take it up at this time, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So if I may I'll go to Member Victorino and then to Member
Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Chair, my question really goes directly
to Elj.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, Elj.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that one, El j is, Improve educational [sic] regarding
available affordable house...homeowner's insurance. I'm a little perplexed where you
start getting...I understand maybe educating people on what kinds of insurances they
need for their home, but I, I'm not certain what the, what that specifically means. So if
the Department could explain to me what that meant?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, thank you, Member. There, there are a lot of different features to insurance.
The best example I can give is actually, as you recall, at the last meeting we had a flood
insurance presentation; the, the Flood Hazard District, the ordinance pertaining to floods,
flooding hazards, and the FEMA maps. That would be an excellent example to use
because a lot of residents here aren't aware of the, the, the requirements under the...for
homes in certain districts to protect them from flooding and so forth. So there could be
an educational component that we, you know, we could, we could offer to the public that
would explain the different kinds of insurance rates and why they exist and so forth. But
I think it's just a policy designed to. to help the public understand the, what, how, what's,
what could affect housing costs, the kinds of different insurance that could affect housing
costs.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, other discussion? Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And before I ask the question
on El ...El i, which is what I really wanted to ask for. You know, on the one that
Member Victorino mentioned, I'm wondering if it might not be more beneficial to
consider improving and offering a homebuyer's education program so that it would
include things like, you know, what is available in homeowner's insurance, or financing,
or the real cost of owning a home, or that kind of thing. You know, we have a very small
program now, and it certainly could use a lot more money and a lot more help, and I think
it would forestall a lot of the problems that we're seeing, like all of these foreclosures if
everybody knew better what is involved in buying a home. So that's just my suggestion.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Other discussion? Member...
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Yeah, the other, the other item I wanted to ask you about -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: --was or ask about was Eli, and it was the one that Simone said
was new, and it's, "Exploring taxation mechanisms to increase and maintain access to
affordable housing." Can somebody elaborate on that since it is new, and we don't know
where it came from, or why it's there?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, thank you. This policy came about actually directly because of the policy
above it, El h, and I'll read that, "Manage property tax burdens to protect resident
homeownership." And we felt that we could, we could add this, this new policy, explore
taxation mechanisms to increase and maintain access to affordable housing, because it's,
it's, it gets to using taxation in a different way to, we, we can say, encourage affordable
housing inventories, protect affordable housing inventories, and not just dealing with the,
the protection of the homes that people already own through property tax.
So explore taxation mechanisms is, is really saying let's create ways where people that
don't have homes can, can, we could create a creative financial mechanisms to help
create homes for people that don't have them. So it's a little bit broader than the policy
before it. That help?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: So I'm trying to get a handle on what you might possibly be
discussing or, or suggesting. Are you suggesting that maybe the County should have
some kind of relief for your homeowners in addition to property tax breaks?
MS. BOSCO: It could, it could be a...there could be a number of different mechanisms that
could be explored. For example, there may be a tax related to creating a certain fund for
certain kinds of housing. There's so many different ways we could help the resident
population not only hold onto their homes but to purchase new homes. So, yeah, that
would be one example that you mentioned, and then there are plenty of others too.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, at this point, before we start picking several
of these, what I'd like to try and do is if we can take some of them and decide as to how
you want to move them forward, amend them, or delete them. Okay. So I wanted to go
back, if I can, can we go back to Member Victorino's item on 1...E1 j?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm sorry. I just wanted to make a point. I know there's
concerns about, you know, this being lengthy, and timely, and so forth, but these are
important objectives. And I have no problem with going through this one-by-one, if need
be, just so the viewing public can see this as well. I think one of our Members, at one of
our most recent committee meetings, mentioned that the public doesn't get this kind of
information that we're getting. So I think only to be fair to the public at least put the
viewing screen down where we can see all these objectives that we're looking at. And I
know it was remarked that, oh, if we do our homework. Well, you know, this is a pretty
lengthy document on top of the other matters we got to deal with in various Committees.
So, Mr. Chairman, I have no problem if, you know, we can go through this because this is
housing. We're talking about something really important for our community for the short
term and the long term. So I just make that statement out of request and consideration,
Mr. Chairman, because...and 1 think we are entitled to know how these goals and
objectives were made, and who, who made them at the, at the general plan advisory level.
So I just want to make that statement public. You know, just so we have this and the
public can see this stuff as well. Okay. I mean, you know, we have access, you know,
ourselves, but I, I just think in fairness to the public.
MS. BOSCO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you. And then how the Chair wanted to
proceed, Member Molina, was not to deny the public this information, but as we scroll
through the, the objectives and this one happens to be a very lengthy one with many,
many policies, and we can scroll through them from the, from "a" and, and work our way
down. If there were any of these policies that stood out for you that you wanted to have
further discussion, then the Chair wanted to at least give you an opportunity to point them
out. By not calling them out is an indication that, that there is no real discussion by any
one Member present on the, on the particular item.
So, so, at this point, I've already entertained two different items for discussion. So are
there any more? Because what I'd like to do is, you know, take them up and make some
decisions on, on those policy items. Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I just had a suggestion just to the wording of El j because that was
the first one that was discussed. And instead of saying, "Improve education regarding
available affordable homeowner's insurance", I would change that to say, "Improve
homebuyer's education on all aspects of homeownership", which includes insurance and
all of the other stuff that you're going to have to deal with. So, Mr. Chair, I make a
motion to change El j as follows to now read, "Improve homebuyer's education on all
aspects of homeownership."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I second that motion.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. We have an amendment then on the floor. It's been
moved by Member Johnson and seconded by Member Victorino for E...Policy Elj. And
so, the amendment is to read, "Improve homebuyer's education on all aspects of
homeownership"; is that correct?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, that's correct. I think that it basically takes in a much broader
scope instead of just focusing solely on insurance because, as was mentioned, there's so
many different things about homeownership. So that was my suggestion.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So we have an amendment before you, Members. Any
discussion on this amendment? Okay. Seeing none, then all those in favor signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Those opposed say "no". Okay. Seeing none, then this motion
is carried.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy El j.
CI LAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. If we can go back to Member Baisa's item, the "explore
taxation mechanisms", El i. Member Baisa, do you have any suggestions?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: No, not really. I wanted an explanation of, you know, where it
came from and what it meant. I'm okay.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you. Chair. Since we want to kind of zip through
this, at the very least, I'd like the Department to at least share with us, tell us which of
these objectives generated a lot of discussion, which ones might have had some debate,
and then, you know, if they could expound on that for us, at least with these first few.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. HUNT: One of the...probably the most important elements in this, or policy in this element
is Ela, which speaks to having affordable housing remain affordable in perpetuity. That
was a very strong statement from the citizens, and the GPAC, and the Planning
Commission. But it's worthy to bring it to your attention. The Department clearly
supports it. We haven't heard much opposition, if any, at all, but it is a strong statement.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, along with Ela, because that seems to mirror our Workforce
Housing Policy, I was looking at El a and El f They seem to be, you know, addressing
the same kind of, I guess, concerns, but they seem to also be looking at workforce
housing, and then providing a specific percentage of new housing. So could you...as
Department, could you address those issues and why there isn't one, I guess, one
statement that covers both of them?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Thank you, Member. May I? Thank you for asking. These two
policies were kept separate because we, we believe these are two very different issues.
The greatest need for affordable housing lies within the income groups below the
50 percent median income standard and 50 to 80 percent of the median income which
doesn't always include the workforce housing. There could be elderly, there could be
disadvantage...the disadvantaged, or minority groups, or whatever have you, whereas
El ...the Elf policy really pertains to specifically the workforce. Okay. So if the
Members would care to modify the two policies to make them into one, we can try to do
that; however, we wanted to make sure that the first Policy Ela was all inclusive where
there is the greatest need for affordable housing.
CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, you know, my, my only question, I guess, when I'm
reading this it just says, "Ensure an adequate portion of all new single and multi-family
housing is affordable for low and moderate income families in all areas of the County and
remains affordable in perpetuity." To me, first of all, that implies homeownership; am I
correct in that?
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So, one, you're dealing with homeownership in Ela, and then
in Elf you're dealing with rental. Okay. Now, my question is assuming that you're
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going to purchase a home doesn't it require that you be employed? I mean if you're
going to pay a mortgage, how are you going to qualify for a mortgage if you're not
employed? So doesn't that imply workforce or am I totally missing the boat on that one?
MS. BOSCO: Okay. Can you please reframe the question because I'm not sure...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. If you're looking at homeownership, in order to
get a mortgage it means you have to produce sufficient revenue or income. Where you
get that income from is generally from an occupation, which implies workforce, which to
me says that in order to buy you have to be working, which ties it, again, into Elf and
what am I missing?
MS. BOSCO: I see. I think there are probably examples of homes which are owned by or
bought by people who aren't working. Am
not sure. I'm wondering...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: People that are retired. They're not working.
MS. BOSCO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I guess Mr. Medeiros is saying people that are retired, but generally
what ends up happening is even people who are retired still need some type of income or
revenue. In fact, even people that I have spoken to that purchase in DHHL could not
qualify for a home loan because of, you know, if they're getting a retirement or a
pension, for example, if they die tomorrow the pension stops. What happens to the
mortgage? So I mean I've just dealt with this on a, you know, one-to-one basis, but my,
my only point to the Department is that I think we're talking about the same thing, and I
would really prefer that we address it in one overarching policy and come up with better
wording. That, that's my request.
MS. BOSCO: I just have one more comment, and we can certainly do that. The other intent
behind El a is if a home is already owned by a family that's considered either low or
moderate income and whether it be by the economy, or circumstances, or the surrounding
properties' taxes, if the taxes or some other aspect of the home becomes typically
unaffordable to that family you want to try to develop ways or means to help that family
keep their home. So it's not always just to purchase the home initially that this, this
policy is for. Sometimes it's after-the-fact that we want to try and help them keep the
home. Does that help?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Not really.
MS. BOSCO: Okay.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm fine.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Members, again, when you're doing this, please go back and
reflect to the goals and objectives, too, so that what you are intending to, to set out as a
policy is in fact meeting . . .(change tape, start 2A)... the goal and the objectives. So
remember goal is, "Quality, island appropriate housing will be available to all residents."
Okay. This objective section is, "Reduce the affordable housing deficit for residents."
Okay. When you're talking about the qualification based on employment, then I'm not
sure if that's a necessary criteria for someone in this statement where we're just trying to
make sure that we're going to reduce the, the deficit of affordable housing. So do you
see employment being tied to, to that objective?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then would you suggest then language that you would
like...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm going to have to work on that to combine those two.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, I can't do it on the fly. I just need a little bit of time.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So we'll come back and with, with Staff on suggested
language. Members, are there any other sections in the policies here -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I have.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --you have concerns with? Go ahead, Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, just more clarification. I think if we could scroll it up a
little bit more. It was Elh, I think.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Elh?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I think it had to do with taxation burdens. Yeah, if I
could get more clarification from the Department on Elh, Manage property tax burdens
to protect resident homeownership." You know, Mr. Chair, it's been brought to our
attention by some of our residents about our tax...property tax system and, and people
getting...supposedly people getting taxed out of their homes, and yet we've had the
finance record tell us that there's been very few, if any, people being taxed out of their
homes. So I just wanted to get some background from the Department on this objective
that was put in there.
-

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Department.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: What is the direction there with that?
MR. HUNT: In many communities, especially affluent tourist communities, the tax burden on
resident property owners gets so high that sometimes they, they're forced out. You
brought up the example that you haven't heard that happening here. The citizens we've
heard from saying, at least it's a burden. Maybe they haven't been forced out, but it's
getting to be a burden on them and, and many communities have a two-tiered system
where the resident homeownership is given a benefit or a reduced rate compared to an
off-island or a second homeowner -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So I guess...
MR. HUNT: --as one, as one example.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So, so you mentioned burden. So is it the burden...I
presume the burden is being on the middle income to lower so maybe should we just
consider an amendment to classify who we want the property...this, I guess this objective
to reflect? Because the way I see it then, then we're looking at... is for the rich as well,
and where it would seem that the concern is coming from, I guess, maybe our middle
income or our folks who are, you know, less fortunate.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, if I could get...
MR. HUNT: Yeah, I think your logic is sound where the tax burden would be more of a concern
to the lower and moderate income people.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So maybe just adding language into it. Manage property tax
burdens to protect...I'm like Member Johnson, Mr. Chair, it's very hard for me to think
on the fly with this one, but I would like to look at considering adding some language to
that. Because if it is our intent to protect the middle to lower income from property tax
burdens, then I think that should be made a little bit more clear in this particular
objective. So I can't think of the, the best language to consider at this time for an
amendment consideration.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Department, this section is dealing with affordable
housing, you know, reducing the affordable housing deficit. So we are specifically
talking about low to moderate income. So, so would that be appropriate then to include
in that Elh?
MR. HUNT: I think it's up to the Council. You could assume that given the objective, speaking
to affordable housing, that this policy then would only be aimed at affordable housing.
The, the other thing to keep in mind is this is just a policy, and it should lead to some
action in the future and when that action would likely be an ordinance or something like
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that. That's where the details are worked out and there could be a scale or it could
only...the ordinance could only focus on certain income segments. So you don't need to
get too specific at this point. This is just a policy document.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. I just wanted it noted for the record that...to make sure
that if this is the aim to protect those in the, in the affordable housing class range that that
would be something that I would, you know, you know, prefer. But if the language is not
needed at this point, then, then so be it, but I just wanted to make that known for the
record that we want to make sure we, we reduce the burden on those who need, need the
help. So thank you.
MR. HUNT: We could insert the word "affordable" before resident.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, I guess that might be something...it may be a
small amendment, but I'd be open to that, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Do you want to make...do you want to entertain that?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sure. If the Director could mention it? That would be right
before the word "resident", Mr. Hunt?
MR. HUNT: That's what I would suggest. I'm trying to get to your idea, and, and it seems like
if we specifically mention that it's affordable resident homeownership that kind of
focuses it a little bit more.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Mr. Chair, I propose an amendment. I move to amend
Objective Elh to include the word "affordable" before resident.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. It's been moved and seconded that Elh be amended to
include the word "affordable" before resident. So, Members, discussion on the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No. No further discussion, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Seeing none, then all those in favor of the amendment
signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho' ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy El h.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman'?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, Department, on El e, give me examples of special
needs housing?
MS. BOSCO: Okay. Special needs housing choices would include housing for handicapped
individuals, those that need long-term care, those that...well. I'm trying to think if there's
any...those are the two examples that come to my mind right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. That helps me understand it more. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to take a look at El 1, "Ensure
residents be given priority to obtain affordable housing units developed in their
communities." Chair, I like that, and I'd be more than happy to have that happen, but I'm
aware that this is very difficult to do because of constitutional requirements. And, you
know, we're very much aware that a lot of the affordable housing that is built in our
community is going to people who do not live here or just moved here, and I don't think
this is enforceable because if you have Federal money in a project you have problems.
Like when we build units for Hale Mahaolu, a lot of those units become occupied by
people from away because of the way the, the laws are.
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So I think like I said it's a great idea. It's like motherhood and apple pie, but I don't
know if it's a practical idea and maybe we have to have some few words in here that say
within the confines of the law or whatever.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Department.
MS. BOSCO: Certainly we can add that, that ending statement. I did actually ask about this
before today and...well, I'll just say that my, my boss said this will stand the test of
constitutionality. However, I think, I think your statement would be advisable.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Do you want to comment on the test of
constitutionality?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Test of time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Will withstand the test of time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I like know that one.
MS. BOSCO: I think there's precedence for this policy in other jurisdictions. There, there are
programs across the country that try to prioritize housing for local residents. I can't
comment further on that at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If I might? One of the concerns I have is if this is true, then why
aren't we doing it?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'd like to know. Because I've been told over and over it cannot
be done because as long as we have Federal money we cannot discriminate.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, and, you know, I concur with Member Baisa because
in my efforts to work for senior housing in Hana we tried to do that and because it
involves Federal money you really can't do that. So I concur with her understanding of
it.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and I know we went through this ad nauseum, but if my
memory serves me correctly, when we're developing housing that uses public funds that
is a true statement. But when, like Mr. Spencer or other independent private developers
go and develop their own listings where you've got certain categories of individuals, it's
my understanding they can do whatever they want.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. It's the.. .
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And so, it's the public though that...and I think we have to be, we
have to differentiate between what government can do and what private sector can do. So
maybe adding in private sector to this statement might help to clarify it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, I guess we start adding words and, but it, it, it's
really just saying given priority. It doesn't say they have to. I mean let's, let's...it says
ensure residents be given priority to obtain. It's priority. And you guys all cannot,
cannot. I'm just saying is all it's saying is priority. It does not say they have to. Priority
means you're up front in the list, that's all it means. It doesn't mean you qualify, it
doesn't mean you get it. That's what priority means, but whatever words are necessary,
then, then change it, but as far as the word, I read it as just ensuring that our residents be
given priority in obtaining affordable housing developed in their communities. That's all
that means. But whatever everybody else wants to do that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I have a different understanding than my colleague
from Wailuku, because say, for instance, if Hale Mahaolu develops a senior housing
project and they have a list. If I am number ten, and I am from Makawao, lived there all
my life, I have no more priority than number one who comes from California. So I just
want us to...I understand what we're trying to do, and I totally agree with it. I think
it's...but I just want some language in there that says as long as it's legal.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I have a suggestion for wording.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead, the Chair is open to suggestions for wording.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. My suggestion for wording would be, "To encourage the
private sector to provide area residents with priority in obtaining affordable housing units
that are developed in their communities." Something to that effect.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. You want to say that one more time?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No, or if I can...I was doing it on the fly, so anyway, "Encourage
private sector to provide area residents priority in obtaining affordable housing units
developed in their communities."
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I don't think that was the intent of the statement. The
intent of the statement was that they wanted housing, affordable housing that is
developed in the community and to have local residents have priority, and it wasn't
necessarily to encourage the private sector to do it. It was any housing that's developed.
And I think that's where we're running into problems. And I think the simpler thing is
simply to add some clarifying language into the way, the way it is to obtain affordable
housing units that are not in contrary to any laws, or whatever, that override the funding.
And that, that's the issue that I'm concerned about.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: The Chair was just looking at that statement there and thinking
that maybe something as general as, "Where, where applicable, ensure residents be given
priority to obtain affordable housing units developed in their community."
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, that's, that's fine, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Where applicable, or really where allowable, or where legally
okay is the question.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, that's why I said is there some statement, -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --some word that can be used that doesn't change all of that.. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can we get some help from Corp. Counsel who's here with a
little bit of language?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I take mine off the table.
MR. HUNT: How about if we add where feasible?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. Something stronger than feasible. Allowable.
MS. BOSCO: Well, in, in Planning the catchall phase...phrase is, "consistent with all applicable
regulations".
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COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Fine. I can live with that.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So can you restate that then?
MS. BOSCO: Yes. The statement would read, "Ensure residents be given priority to obtain
affordable housing units developed in their communities consistent with all applicable
regulations."
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good job.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved and seconded that El h, is that correct?
MS. BOSCO: Ell.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: L.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: L, okay. That Policy Ell be amended to read as stated up
there. Discussion on the amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, I, I think that helps except that regulations, does that
mean laws also? Because I know other organizations use that, the same statement, "as
allowed by law". Because regulation sometimes means an agency's way of doing things,
but if it means, you know, laws like Federal laws, then I'm fine with it.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But if...yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: I believe regulations means laws at all levels; is that correct?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Corporation Counsel.
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MR. HOPPER: You could say either one, Mr. Chair. I mean regulations, by definition, is
anything that regulates a County or this particular situation, which would include laws. If
you'd like to say laws, you could say laws as well. I think that you can be flexible on
either one. In any case, the plan would not give you the permission to do something
that's against the law in any case. So that, I think, would be understood.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Further discussion? Okay. If not, then all those in
favor of this amendment signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. This amendment is carried.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy El 1.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Members, are there any more in this first section?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm still working on my language. Give me a little bit more time.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then while Member Johnson is working on the
previous items, the Chair would like to ask a question about El g.
MS. BOSCO: Okay. Would you...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then my question is this, is "Support the Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands' development of homestead lands that are designed and
developed in accordance with Maui County General Plan", I was just at a conference this
past week where the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands is trying now to implement
the Federal Act that allows the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands to look at areas of
self-governance. So I'm just wondering if this statement here might be something that
would be in conflict with what they are being charged to do now with us saying that you
have to conform to something that we decide upon, you know. That's my question.
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Does this policy make it now not possible for the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands
program to create a community that is something besides the Maui County General Plan?
MR. HUNT: I don't think it was intended to go that direction. I think it was intended more as
an encouragement so that the County would support these development proposals if they
were in accordance with our plan, but that doesn't mean we would oppose them if they
were not. It was more like trying to encourage DHHL to develop their developments in
accordance with the plan even though they don't have to.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. HUNT: And we could certainly reword it to soften the language.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, just as an example, Kahikinui, that area of Home Lands,
have their own general plan, and they have their own implementation of a plan of a
community. So it is not any part of our community plan. So, so is there conflict there in
this statement?
MR. HUNT: We don't see it as conflict. We saw it more as similar to...there's policies that we
encourage the State DOE or State Department of Transportation to do an action even
though we don't have control over those agencies. In this case, the, the thoughts, as I
recall back at the GPAC was, well, can we send a message to these folks that we'll
support you with these plans if you develop in accordance with our community plans or
Island Plan, et cetera. So it's more of an encouragement. Maybe we could change the
word support to encourage the DHHL to...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. At some point in time, in the future, what I'm hoping is
that if the Department has directions that are other than our County General Plan that
because this General Plan becomes law, then they will be deemed to be acting outside or
against the general...you know, the County law. You see...that's why I'm trying to
make sure that this does not conflict. So at some point in time they, they would be
questioned as to whether or not that's an allowable thing because it's contrary to our
Maui County General Plan.
MR. HUNT: That was not the intent. It's, it's not whether it conflicts or not. Or we don't, we
don't believe this statement conflicts with their independence.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. That's, that's all the clarification I, I wanted to, to get.
Okay. Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, just to follow up on that line
of questioning by Chair Kaho'ohalahala. The way the statement is or even if you change
it to encourage, does that mean, and I think you may have answered part of it,
Department, that if the development is not done, designed, or developed in accordance to
the Maui County Plan, does that mean we're not supporting or encouraging it? It's an
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inference you can gather from the wording. Do you see that, Department, in that or you
don't?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MR. HUNT: I don't see it as a negative type of statement. I see it more as a positive suggesting
to the DHHL that we're, we're hoping that they would develop in accordance with the
plan.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And...but you, you do agree that they do not have to
develop it in accordance with the Maui County General Plan?
MR. HUNT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, yeah, I, I just have a different interpretation.
The way it is, is, like, we support you if you do it according to our plan or if you don't,
then we may not support you. It seems like, you know, that's the meaning. I know the
intent, you mentioned, certainly is a good intent, but I think Chair Kaho'ohalahala brings
up a good point in that will they be held to this if there are some, in the near future,
changes as far as what's allowed for DHHL. So thank you, Chair.
MR. HUNT: Okay. And, again, Mr. Chairman, encourage might be a softer verb at the
beginning, but it's just an idea.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Just to eliminate any kind of debate on it I think it's best
just to eliminate it completely so we don't need to have the discussion.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, if Mr. Nishiki is done. I like, you know, the intent of
supporting DHHL in developing homestead lands, because the goal and objective here is
to reduce or increase the inventory of affordable housing and that does it for those that
qualify. So I would say that the statement should end, like, "support the Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands' development of homestead lands" period, and, and delete the rest
of that.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. You want to entertain a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah, I make a motion that we amend Elg
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Elg.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I'm sorry, Elg, to read, "Support the Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands' development of homestead lands" period, and delete the rest of
that sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, it's been moved and seconded that we amend
Elg to read as Member Medeiros has stated, deleting everything after "lands".
Discussion on the motion? Seeing none...
MS. BOSCO: Staff has a comment.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: Very briefly. Under the existing General Plan, the 1991 Plan, under Land Use
there is already...this is very, this is very similar to the existing policy, "Support the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands' development of homestead lands." I just want to
bring that to your attention.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So it's consistent.
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, Members, any further discussion? Okay. Seeing
none, then all those in favor of the amendment signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. This motion is carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy Elg.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Any other sections within this first objective,
Members?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I think I have mine done now.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh boy, this was really a hard one, and I don't know if it's
awkwardly worded or not, but I'll just say what I'm going to say. I would combine Ela
and Elf to read as follows: "Ensure that an adequate and permanent supply of affordable
housing, both new and existing units, be made available for purchase/rental to our
resident population and/or work force with special emphasis on providing housing to
those who are in the low to moderate income category."
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And I have it written down, so I can repeat it again.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, can you repeat that slower.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Ensure that an adequate and permanent supply of affordable
housing...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Hold on. Adequate and permanent supply.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And permanent supply of affordable housing.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Both...and then comma, both new and existing units, be made
available for purchase/rental to our resident population or resident and/or workforce
population, sorry, resident and/or workforce population with special emphasis on
providing housing to those who are in the low to moderate income category.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, can you...Member Johnson, are you wanting
this to be reviewed before you consider a motion?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, if there is better wording that Planning could help me with,
but just essentially why I tried to do this was because I, I wanted to combine what was
talked about, which was the new housing, existing units, the permanent...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. You know what, why don't you go ahead and make,
make an amendment then?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. I make a motion that we change the wording as
noted on the screen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved and seconded that we amend the policies to
include this that would be supplementing El a and El f.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right. It would be, it would be in substitution of that.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Substitution for those two policies. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Discussion on the motion?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'll just explain why I did what I did. I tried to combine both of the
things because we're talking about work force, we're talking about income levels, we're
talking about purchase and rental, we're also, you know, in my view, looking at a
permanent supply, because if you look at in perpetuity that means, to me, that there is
always an adequate and a permanent supply available. So I tried to do the best I could in
combining those two. And if the Members agree, fine. If they don't, I tried.
MS. BOSCO: Staff has a comment.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: At the very tail end of the sentence would the Members consider changing the tail
end to, "on providing housing to or for low to moderate income families"?
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: That's fine. That's fine.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, this is the, the motion. Okay. Any
discussion on the motion? Okay. Seeing none, then all those in favor signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Those opposed, "no"? Okay. This will be in place of Ela and
E 1 f.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policies Ela and
Elf.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Any other considerations for Objective El? Okay.
Seeing none, then, Members, we're going to move on to the next Objective which is
going to be E2. Okay. Department.
MS. BOSCO: Staff will read E2.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Excuse me, I just had...I hate to do this, Member...I had one more
thing, and I'm not sure, did we address this, El p.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I just...my question is to the Department. What does that really
mean, "Work with lending institutions to expand housing options and safeguard
residents"? I'm...if you already answered it, you know, I was working on my thing so I
missed it.
MS. BOSCO: I can try my best to answer that. There are just a number of programs that not
only private lending institutions offer to first-time homebuyers or other low-income
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homebuyers as well as Federal and State programs, and even grant programs within the
County that serve to assist homebuyers. And so, this is the intent of the policy is to try
and encourage this kind of collaboration within our community.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And, and my only reason for asking that is when I say
"safeguard residents" I think of safety, I think of feeling safe in their homes and whatnot,
but your emphasis was more from a financial perspective; is that correct?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, that's true, mostly financial.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: If we could put some kind of language in there then that, you know,
lending institutions to expand housing options and safeguard residents' financial security
or security, you know, in homeownership. Because to me, I don't want it to be confused
with ... (change tape, start 2B). . like you don't want a, a project or a special housing
where, you know, there might be drug problems or...you understand what I'm saying?
Okay.
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson, then you want to propose language?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, I propose that we change El p then to, "Work with lending
institutions to expand housing options and safeguard the financial security of
homeowners."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved and seconded that we amend Policy El p to read
as follows, "Work with lending institutions to expand housing options and safeguard the
financial security of homeowners." Okay. Discussion on that motion? Members, no
discussion? Then all those in favor of the amendment signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Amendment passes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy El P.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, I'm sorry too. I thought we were just doing one side
of the page, but actually you, you said all of El .
CHAIR KANO' OHALAHALA: All of El .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Would I be able to ask a question on one of the
E 1 ' s?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. El o, can the Department explain alternative
regulatory frameworks?
MS. BOSCO: I, I think the...what, what the Chairperson was referring to earlier with the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands developing a homestead project that is separate
and distinct from the County framework that would be one example, but basically the
intent of this is to, to allow flexibility within development standards that we normally
would require...provide flexibility. . .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Excuse, excuse me?
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: This is El o talking about kuleana lands not -MS. BOSCO: Yes, that's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --not DHHL?
MS. BOSCO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: They're separate lands, they're not the same.
MS. BOSCO: That's true. And...thank you. The intent is to provide flexibility within the
development phases for kuleana lands and descendants of native Hawaiians. I, I would
have to do a little bit more research into the Act of 1850. I don't want to try and explain
that at this point, but it's to provide options, greater options during the development
phase and through the, the development permitting process.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I appreciate the explanation, but you are going to go
back and ask for more information on the intent or the reason behind it; is that what you
just said?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, I can if you want.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Members, any other...Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, some clarification. When you use the terminology
"families" and when you use the terminology "residents" is there a difference?
MS. BOSCO: Between the terminology of "families" versus the terminology of "residents"?
COUNCILMEMBER

Yes. In other words, if I'm single, am I considered a family?

MS. BOSCO: Yes, you are. You're a family of one.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, any other areas of policies within El? Okay.
Seeing none, then we will move to Objective E2. Okay. Department.
MS. BOSCO: Objective E2. Increase the mix of housing types in towns and neighborhoods to
provide...to promote sustainable land use planning, expand consumer choice, and protect
the County's rural and small-town character, and then the underlying Policies Eta
through E2g, and then there is one action.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, Members, Objective?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I move forward Objective E2, as well as the, I guess, well
we're not doing the policies, so I just move forward the Objective E2 as noted by the
Planning Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second the motion.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. It's been moved that we adopt Objective E2; moved
and seconded. Members, for discussion? Any discussion on the motion? Member
Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, in, in one of the first ones there is innovative ways to develop
ohana, cottages, and accessory dwelling units as affordable housing. Can, can the staff
just, you know, just kind of explain what they mean by that? Because I know we've had
a lot of discussion about ohanas and whether we're including them, not including them in
planning and...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Can we finish the objective first?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry. Jumping the gun here.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, any discussion on the motion to accept the Objective
E2? Seeing none, then all those in favor signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Objective E2 is passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Objective E2.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Now, we're going to look at policies under E2. Member
Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and I'll just re-ask my question. If they could just address that
issue of the ohanas because I know there's been...that...did that have a lot of discussion?
MS. BOSCO: It, it did and there was a tremendous amount of support for ohana cottages and
just creative ways to develop ohanas. We, I think we even discussed the minimum lot
size and allowing ohanas for different kinds of lot sizes and so forth if if, if it were, if it,
if it made sense to do so. There could be opportunities in creating ordinances which
allow for different kinds of ohanas to be developed, maybe additional residential districts
that have different kinds of standards. I don't know if that helps.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and I just...you know, I guess I, I want to look at it
from...you know, I realize this is a General Plan Policy and not specific to development,
but I, I know that we've had that discussion before. So I, I don't have a problem with it.
I just wanted to understand where it came from.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, looking at Objective...policies under E2,
any, any of them that you would like to consider for amendments, deletions, or changes
or? Go ahead, Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and my only...it would be E2g and that was reward
developers. Would a, would a better term be, you know, "develop incentives for
developers and owners" or did you discuss that, Department?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: Yes, thank you. I believe a better term would be "provide incentives".
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. So, Mr. Chair, I move that we change the wording in E2g to
substitute "provide incentives to" instead of the word "reward".
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Johnson, second by Member
Medeiros that we amend E...Policy E2g to include, "Provide incentives to" and then keep
the rest of the...and delete the word "reward", yeah?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So discussion on the motion, Members? Hearing none,
then all those in favor signify by saying "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. This policy is carried.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to Policy E2g.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Any others in E2? Okay. Seeing none, then we are going to
move to the Action item.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just for informational purposes, about at what point are you
planning on taking a break, short break?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: If we can finish this one here, and then we'll be done with this
E2, and then we can take a break between this one and E3.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: E3. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, Members, for the Action item a under Objective
E2.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I move that the Action item a under E2 be adopted.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. It's been moved and seconded that we adopt the Action
item a under E...Objective E2. Discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You know, when Jo Anne asked you this question about
ohana? I think that for a long time ohana meant developing a house in a house that was
going to be used for your extended family meaning not a TVR or B&B. And, and I think
that's the reason why perhaps Jo Anne brought this up, Mr. Chairman. You know, are we
going to really give people that...develop housing for their extended family or is it really
going to be because now we've changed it to a TVR, which means, you know, somebody
that can rent it from Stockholm, Germany compared to...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Stockholm, Germany? ... (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I just, I just, I just, I just, I just making it up, you know,
compared to really your, your real family, you know, like they need help, you know, and
so...you know, this is, this was the true meaning of ohana. So it's, like...I think that's
what Jo Anne was meaning, but she didn't want to really say it the way I'm saying it
because she didn't want to offend people or whatever. But, you know what, I don't care.
I, I'm really concerned about, you know, true meaning of ohana and really it's going to
be for the person living here and/or his or her extended family. That to me is what ohana
means. So is that what was really discussed, that true meaning of ohana?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: Yes, the intent of ohana is exactly that and if the Members feel further
clarification is needed we can do that. Ohana meaning for the family not necessarily for
other, other uses.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I mean that's what is being done, Mr. Chairman, so I, I think
it's, like...it could be interpreted as truly not indicative of what it truly means. So maybe
we need to develop more to describe a definition of ohana.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Is, is there a definition section or is the term defined currently?
Department.
MR. HUNT: The definitions are found in your zoning ordinance and through the adoption of
ordinances we could address that issue. Again, this is broad general policy -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Right.
MR. HUNT: --and it speaks to finding additional ways to get more ohanas.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. HUNT: It was a very supportive policy of of ohanas.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo. Just following up on Mr. Nishiki's line of
thinking. How does...in the current statement of the policy where it, it says affordable
housing, how does affordable housing apply to ohana? Does it mean that it has to come
under the guidelines of affordable housing median incomes? How is the affordable
housing wording used there?
MS. BOSCO: That's correct. Affordable housing would be tied to the HUD standards at this
point unless the County adopts a different standard for affordable. At this point, we are,
we are utilizing the national HUD standard for affordable housing. It's tied to different
categories. So...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So my, my follow-up question would be, so whether it's,
and if it's possible by zoning or whatever, that the ohana units are sold, it would have to
be sold under the guidelines of affordable housing, and if it's rented, it will be rented
under the guidelines of affordable housing, and if it's family members that live in it and
there's no rent, does it all get incorporated in this policy?
MR. HUNT: Those are issues that would be determined and found solutions to during the
adoption of the ordinance or the implementation of the policy. The policy is just a broad
general statement that says we should find additional ways and be innovative in that to
get additional ohana units and use them as affordable housing. It sets, it gives the County
direction. Here's, here's the direction where...we should head. How we get there and
the details in getting there is, is at another level and another step.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Department. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Again, Members, we are on the discussion of the
Action item, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay. Sorry.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, and then is there any further discussion on the Action
item? Okay. Seeing none, then all those in favor of the Action item signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, say "no". Okay. Hearing none, then Action item a
under E2...Objective E2 is passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Action a under Objective E2.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, would just like to make sure that, as we're moving
through, before we take a break here, that we adopt all of the policies that we have
discussed up until this point. So I know we've been making amendments along the way,
but I would like to adopt the policies in El and in E2 at this point.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved and seconded that we adopt all of the policies in
Objective El and E2.
MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: As amended.
MR. HUNT: I wasn't sure when the appropriate time was, but on El a, as revised by Member
Johnson. Staff had a suggestion that somehow we incorporate the phrase "in all areas of
the County". The original wording spoke to...the original wording in, in the policy spoke
to all areas of the County. So the idea being that you wouldn't concentrate your
affordable housing in just one region of the County or one community plan, et cetera.
And I was just wondering if the Council would consider adding that clause back into
Member Johnson's revised policy?
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Can we...
MS. BOSCO: I...I'm watching, Staff. I think we need our screen back for a second, but go
ahead.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, I think we were trying to follow it on the screen, and we
just got a quick...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman. -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --while he's trying to fix it, can I ask...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair. Department, just following up with
what you said, I, I had the same thought in mind except that...do we do that for
everything we say because this is a Countywide Policy Plan? So is it necessary to put
that?
MR. HUNT: The arguments at GPAC and, I believe, the Planning Commission both felt that we
should make it clear that when we provide for affordable housing it's across all the
different regions in proportion and appropriately. The question, is it necessary that we
put that in there? I wouldn't say it's necessary, but I think the Department would support
the concerns raised by the GPAC and the Planning Commission that it's a good clause to
have in there.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and basically I agree with Member Medeiros in that it's
implied that this is Countywide, because, you know, we have needs all over and when I
say...when it's termed adequate, you know, that to me kind of says it all. Because the
only way it's going to be adequate is if it serves the communities in which it's placed.
ell phone ringing). . .(laughter). .
Oh, Mr. Chair, you're a bad .... (cell
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Chair forgot to turn it off.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, continue.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No, and, and I would just say, you know, I, I think it can be noted,
but I don't think it's necessary.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And I, I, you know, I understand the Department, but I think
it's duly noted and, you know, it's implied that this is Countywide Policy Plan. So if it's
going to be adequate it's got to be adequate in every community.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Just quickly, Members, other discussion on what the
Department is proposing?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then we will -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Vote.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --continue with the, the vote that's before us. Then all those in
favor of the Policies El and E2 to be adopted as, as amended signify by saying aye".
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, say "no". Okay. Then all of those policies are
passed.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Policies El through E2, as
amended.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Chair, uh, Chair, Members, it's 3:30. If we take a
ten-minute break, the Chair would like to at least see if we can get through just this
section today and finish it with one more. We have an E3 and an E4, which is short. So,
so if that is something that we can accomplish this afternoon, then we would be pau with
all of this. So ten-minute recess then? Okay. To reconvene at 3:40. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS:

3:30 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:41 p.m.

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: . . .(gavel). . . We will reconvene the Planning Committee
meeting. Members, we are looking at object, object, object.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Objective.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Objective, excuse me, sorry. . . . (laughter). . . Objective 3E
[sic], and then the policies attached to 3E [sic].
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: E3.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: E3.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: E3, thank you.
MS. BOSCO: Okay. Staff will read E3.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then we have one Action item attached to that. Okay. So
if you... Department.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Chairperson.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. BOSCO: E3. Increase and maintain the affordable housing inventory. And we have
Policies a...E3a through h, and then Action a.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Chair, would entertain a motion to adopt Objective E3.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Baisa, seconded by Member
Medeiros to adopt Objective E3. Discussion on the motion? Seeing none, then all those
in favor signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed? Okay. Objective E3 is passed.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho ohalahala.
.

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Objective E3.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, the policies are E3a through E3h. Are there
any policies here that you would like to discuss?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: E3b, for the Department. In the discussion on this policy,
what was the input from our departments that have the responsibility for infrastructure
capacity to this policy as far as prioritizing affordable housing in, in this policy?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: I'm trying to think about a good answer to that. I what I can say is the intent
behind this is to support the directed growth strategy for, for the islands in that we would
seek to, we would seek to develop the lands that already have the existing infrastructure
and, and not as readily support leapfrog development, if that makes sense. Leapfrog,
leapfrog development tends to be very expensive because you've got to bring all the
infrastructure out. And so, that's the intent. I don't know if that helps, but we did have
agency meetings, and we had some discussion on how difficult it is to serve different,
different outlying communities or different areas. And so the sense is that, yeah, you
capitalize on the existing infrastructure, and it's much more affordable for the County,
actually.
,

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, and just a follow-up. Infrastructure capacity, when
we say that, first comes to mind is wastewater sewer capacity. So in this policy the intent
is to give infrastructure capacity first to affordable housing as a priority; is that correct?
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MS. BOSCO: That...I'm trying to carefully word my answer. Not necessarily, but the intent is
to... how do I say it? Can you ask your question, again, because I don't want to answer
this one wrong?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, it says prioritize, which means to me that you give
some list of priorities, and it says prioritize available infrastructure capacity. What comes
to mind immediately when you say infrastructure capacity is the availability of
wastewater treatment capacity. So is that what this is saying that affordable housing will
have a priority for infrastructure capacity?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I understand you're having a difficulty to answer
that.
MS. BOSCO: Well, let me, let me explain my concern. I'm almost, I'm almost thinking this
policy could be worded a little bit better, because I think the concern I have is that we're
saying, oh, the existing infrastructure is, is...we're going to put in affordable housing
before anything else, and I don't really believe this was the intent here. I think the intent
is to discourage leapfrog development for affordable housing. We want to prioritize
growth in areas where there's existing infrastructure, not necessarily just affordable
housing. So...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I think I, I understand what you mean now, but,
yeah, it leaves some, you know, question about the clarity of this policy. But I have, you
know, some understanding, different from what I had, from your last explanation. So
mahalo, Department. Mahalo, Chair.
MS. BOSCO: And, and one more comment. It would also apply to things like water systems,
and delivery systems, and roadways, and, and also wastewater systems.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Just following up then because of that statement. So
I think what you're, you were saying is that where there exists infrastructure capacity that
the priority be to plan affordable housing first in those areas -MS. BOSCO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --instead of other areas?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, that's exactly right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Okay. Mahalo, Planning. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other discussions for any of
these items under E3 policies?
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, can I?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Nishiki, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You're saying this, but what about the group that developed
some of those plans? That was never mentioned? I'm just curious because, you know,
you, you had a hard time thinking when Mr. Medeiros asked you that question, so I take
it that it might be a personal one rather than a group one. So did the group have a
discussion in regards to, hey, you know, maybe, you know, affordable housing should be
on the top of the list when we discuss infrastructure or, you know, giving out more water
or more sewage capacity?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Nishiki. I would have to look at the minutes to see what the
exact discussion was, but my understanding and recollection is the understanding was
this is pertaining to directed growth, directed growth strategy, this isn't a personal
opinion. I, I can also say that at the Planning Commission level the, the, the policy did
not change at all. All bodies agreed with the way the policy was originally worded as is.
So if you would, if you would like to look into the discussion we can do that at the GPAC
level, but it was a directed growth...it was supported as a directed growth strategy by
GPAC and by Planning Commission. So...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Members, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No. I'm not going to question you if that's what you meant or
that's what they meant.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Any other items? Seeing none, then the Chair would
entertain a motion to adopt the policies under E3.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair, so moved.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Moved by Member Medeiros, seconded by Member Johnson
that we adopt the policies under E3; from E3a to E3h. Any discussion on the motion?
Seeing none, hearing none, then all those in favor of the motion signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Those policies are adopted.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho' ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Policies E3a through E3h.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: The Chair would entertain now a motion on the Action item a.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I move forward that we adopt Action item, I guess it's E,
E3, and then it's Action item a.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Johnson, seconded by Member
Victorino to accept Action item a under Objective E3. Okay. Any discussion on the
motion? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I just want to know what miracle worker are you bringing in to
accomplish this goal?
MS. BOSCO: The...is that a question or? . . . (laughter)..
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I really want to know. I mean is...you know, is it achievable
because we haven't had much luck so far.
MS. BOSCO: Yes. I, I appreciate the question, and I have the same question, to be very honest.
There, there are conceivably different programs and policies that can assist during the
different phases of a construction cycle. When it's very slow you, you might be able to
set in motion some kinds of programs that still allow for housing to be built, and when
there's high growth periods, there could be policies to try and constrain inappropriate
growth. So that would be the easiest explanation I can offer. However, it is...it's a very
dynamic environment that is, in some cases, out of County control. So I, I don't know. I
think this is a difficult one for me to answer, actually.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, and I, I can appreciate that because one question I have
about how this action item came to be, . . . (change tape, start 3A)... what was the input
from our various construction and building trades unions?
MS. BOSCO: I...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Did they have any...did they come to the table and offer any kind of
suggestions?
MS. BOSCO: No. I don't recall any. However, before I answer that I'd have to refer to the
minutes. I really have to go back and see if I was even in attendance at this particular
meeting when this was discussed. So...but I don't recall any discussion on this policy.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and while I support, -MS. BOSCO: I mean to support this action.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --I support the purpose and intent of the policy, but I think it's one of
those philosophical things that it's out there, and I don't know if it's realistically
achievable unless we do have the support of the unions, because much of the importation
of labor...and I remember we even tried to insert a condition. Member, Member
Anderson tried to put a condition in that would have required using local labor and that
didn't even fly with the union. So I...unless we get cooperation from, I guess, the unions
and especially as it relates to the reciprocity I think, you know, they'll just keep having
people come in and when work is available all the projects will get done. I mean look at
Intrawest, you know, Ledcor, all these people bringing in outside labor and that is really
contributing to this problem, Mr. Chair, so I don't know. I'll support it, but I don't think
it's achievable.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Something to strive toward.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So is world peace.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Good. Any further discussions then on this motion?
Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just wanted to comment on that just immediate statement. It's
my understanding, just like the policy we discussed about giving priority to residents to
have houses that are built in case they have government money in them, my
understanding is the problem with this off-island people is that under procurement law as
long as you have certain kinds of government funding you are required to put these
projects out to bid and the low bidder gets the, gets the job, and it doesn't matter where
they come from. So there's no way to get around it unless you have totally private local
money, and then you can say, okay, I'm not going to bid I'm just going to give it to
whatever construction company I want to help out, but it doesn't work that way most of
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the times, particularly for us because we're dealing with government money. And I've
heard the unions bemoan this over and over, but there's nothing they can do.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So we'll keep striving in the Action items then. Okay.
Any further discussion then on Action item a, then? Seeing none, then all those in favor
of Action item a signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. This item is carried.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Action a under Objective E3.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. We are now into the last section of the Expand Housing
Opportunities for Residents, and this would be Objective E4 and the four different items
following, policy item...or three, three policy items.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I move forward Objective E4, which is, "To expand
access to education related to housing options, home-ownership, financing, and
residential construction."
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Johnson, seconded by Member
Medeiros to adopt Objective E4. Discussion on that motion? Seeing none, then all those
in favor signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Objective E4 is passed.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho' ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Objective E4.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, the policies under E4 are a through c. Any
discussion or questions of the Department on any one of those three?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. In E4a, why are we not including County
besides State and Federal? Because we do have some financial assistant programs to
renters and homebuyers? So, Department?
MS. BOSCO: I think we should include County.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mr. Chairman, I, I move to amend E4a to add
County to the wording. State...and I think we should put it in order of government levels
so, "Broaden access to information about County, State, and Federal programs that
provide financial assistance to renters and homebuyers."
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. It's been moved by Member Medeiros, second by
Member Johnson to amend E4a to read as indicated on the board. Discussion on the
motion? Okay. Seeing none, then all those in favor of the amendment signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed? Okay. Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to policy E4a.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: E4b or E4c, any...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, just a clarification from the Department on E4b,
"Expanding opportunities for self-help housing and access to information about
homeownership." If they could just give us a brief background on that discussion. And
with expanding opportunities does this mean the County to, I guess, fund or initiate any
type of opportunities as it relates to self-help housing? I, I just need that clarification.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. I can't comment on the discussion without referring to the minutes.
However, the wording of this policy really falls under the objective which is expand
access to education about housing. So what I would suggest is perhaps maybe flipping
the sentence to read something, like, expand access to information about homeownership
and self-help housing.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. And, Mr. Chairman, yeah, that's
something I, I think might be...add more clarity for me because using the word
"opportunities" it can be interpreted differently. So just in my mind it could be viewed as
the County then should be initiating maybe programs related to self-help housing, and we
don't know what kind of resources we'll have for the long-term. So I think I like the
suggestion from Ms. Bosco.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. You like it?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Again, if she could restate that I would be open to proposing
an amendment.
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MS. BOSCO: It, it would read, "Expand access to information about homeownership and
self-help housing."
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair, I, I move for that amendment as read by
Ms. Bosco.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Molina, seconded by Member
Victorino that we amend E4b to read as is being indicated on the board. "Expand access
to information about self-help housing"...I'll let you finish.
MS. BOSCO: Self-help. Okay. Expand access to information.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Information.
MS. BOSCO: You can, you could say, "Expand access to information about opportunities for
homeownership and self-help housing", or you could strike the word "opportunities".
"Expand access to information about homeownership and self-help housing." I'm not
sure which the Members prefer.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chair. No. I think using "opportunities" in
that framework I think I'm okay with that. So I could...I can support the amendment.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, Members, then, again, the motion is to, "Expand
access to information about opportunities for homeownership and self-help housing."
Okay. Any discussion on the motion? Hearing none, then all those in favor signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed, "no"? Okay. Motion is carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to policy E4b.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And that leaves us now with just E4. Any, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Yes, on E4c, how do residents make
housing choices that support their individual needs? Because normally...and the needs of
their communities and the health of the islands' natural systems. Wow, that, that's pretty
broad, and I guess, you know, this is a broad policy plan. But how do they do that?
When, when you purchase housing, yeah, you have choices in different areas as far as
housing, and different kind of construction or design, but how do you make choices to
support your individual needs in your community? So I just need little more explanation,
Department, on that particular policy as it was discussed by the group.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department.
MS. BOSCO: Yeah, I guess...thank you. This is a very broad policy, and I'm trying to be
succinct; however it's so broad...there's so many different aspects of how you choose a
home, how you also support community values, how you support, you know,
environmental objectives. I think the intent is to just increase educational programs on a
broad range of subjects to do with housing development and, basically, how we grow our
community.
If there are programs, for example, that support environmental protection that we could,
we could put out there, then the community could get more involved with, you know,
more stewardship of the environment. If there are programs out there, for example, that
support different types of clean energy use for, for the community, then that would be
something. If there are programs out there to help people not purchase homes that are
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beyond their means, as an example...I mean it's very broad, I, I agree. I don't know how
else to...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So is the intent to educate residents about this, for them to
give input in the planning stages of housing projects or make choices after the housing
projects have been built?
MS. BOSCO: Both. I think it's all inclusive. I think it's, it's, it could, you could educate the
residents at any phase of homeowner...of any phase of housing, whatever pertains to
housing. I mean there's just...it's just infinite. I think the intent though is to assist the
community with making wiser housing choices. That's, that's the bottom line intent.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Department. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you. Members, if there are no further discussion
on this section E4 and the policies, then the Chair wants to make one clarification just on
the procedures. I know that you have been making amendments on the floor to the
policies, but I think what's proper is that we should have adopted all the policies, and
then ask for any amendments to the policies so that it would proper. So it's sort of
backward. Or we should have taken each item as a separate motion rather than an
amendment.
So just to make that technical clarification then what the Chair is going to ask is that we
adopt all the remaining policies of E4 and strictly just adopt.. .
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I move that we adopt the remaining policies under E4.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So moved by Member Johnson, seconded by Member
Victorino that we adopt all the policies under Objective E4.
MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead, Director.
MR. HUNT: I was wondering if the Council would consider moving policy El j which speaks to
education under this objective which seems to be more education-oriented? So it's just,
just changing its location, not any -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. HUNT: --word changes.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I move to amend that under E4 that we move Elj policy into this
section, which would then re...which would then create an E4d.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second. Oh, go ahead.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Moved by Member Johnson to amend the motion by
moving Elj into E4 and creating an E4d, seconded by Member Baisa. Discussion on the
motion? Okay. All those in favor of the amendment then signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Those opposed say "no".
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kaho'ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of amendment to move Policy Elj to
create Policy E4d.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, and then we're back to the motion as amendment...as
amended. Any discussion on the main motion?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Just a technical question, Mr. Chair, and that is that because we're
moving Elj out of Goal Objective El, do we need to go back and revisit that or are we
going to do the whole thing in one overriding motion?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I think by making the, the adjustments and changes we would
probably be renumbering -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --the numbers just to be consistent with the amendment.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So all those in favor of the main motion signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Opposed say "no". Okay, then Objective E4 is passed with the
policies attached as amended.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Medeiros, Molina, Nishiki, Victorino,
Vice-Chair Johnson, and Chair Kahos ohalahala.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of Polices E4a through E4d, as
amended.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, we'll be ending our meeting today, and I
want to thank you for your presence, and then I look forward to continuing so we may get
through this general policy plan as expedient as we can so that we might be able to
benefit the current Planners in their work. So I thank you for your time here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have one quick question, if I may?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Our meetings that will be held on, like in Hana and -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in the outlying districts.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Lanai and Molokai, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and will any action be taken or are we just going
there for public input?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: We're going to go there for public testimony on the entire
document, -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Understood.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and then if there are items that have already been acted upon
by this Committee -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then we'll go back at that time?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --at their testimony, then we will try to revisit them based on
testimony that's coming out from those communities.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: At that time or when we come back here?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: We will be taking action at those meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: At those meetings, okay.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanted a clarification because I just wanted to make
sure that these people coming to the meeting know that we mean to take action if it's
necessary at that time.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, and unfortunately that was the Chair's plan was to
precede all of the major -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --you know, central meetings, but we're going to take it as, as,
as it comes now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine, Chair. Thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So thank you very much, Members. This meeting is
now adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 4:10 p.m.
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